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January 17, 2019
The Honorable Rod Dembowski, Chair
King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Dembowski:

The proposed package of legislation is comprised of a bond authorization ordinance that would provide enhanced flexibility for refinancing (“refunding”) any of the outstanding or future new series of the variable rate debt portfolio of the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD).   
WTD’s financial plan has long assumed that a portion of its debt portfolio will be issued as some form of variable rate debt. WTD’s debt policy limits the utility’s variable rate debt exposure to an amount equal to 20 percent of all debt outstanding, although 15 percent is the target used in the utility’s financial model. The main reasons for using variable rate debt are two-fold:  (1) it allows the County to borrow at lower interest rates compared to traditional fixed rate debt; and (2) it provides the utility with a natural asset/liability hedge where short term investment revenues and debt service expenses fluctuate in a like manner.

Unlike its fixed rate bonds, however, WTD’s variable rate debt requires periodic maintenance in the form of extending, replacing and revising bank agreements, hiring and replacing remarketing agents, converting bonds to new modes and rolling bonds into new terms.  Currently such activities are governed under the bond ordinance that authorized the initial issuance of that particular series of bonds.  

The problem with this approach is that the landscape for variable rate debt is continuously evolving with the development of new products and new market standards or pricing for existing products. For example, WTD’s new series of variable rate debt issued between 2010 and 2017 all took the form of direct loans from banks because the pricing of such was considered the most favorable. However, with the passage of the federal 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, the banks have increased their pricing of such loans in order to preserve the benefit they receive from the tax-exempt status of the County’s debt. Accordingly, these loans are now more expensive than other forms of variable rate debt and the County is planning to replace them.  
It has often been difficult, if not impossible, to adjust to such changing market conditions under the existing ordinances. The County has often been forced to refinance bonds under a new ordinance in order to move forward with very routine aspects of managing the WTD variable rate debt portfolio. Adoption of this ordinance would provide the necessary flexibility to periodically adjust and modernize WTD’s variable rate debt portfolio, pursuant to the recommendations of the County’s financial advisor. The ordinance would specifically authorize the issuance of either junior lien sewer revenue bonds or multi-modal limited tax general obligation bonds in response to changing market conditions.
Thank you for your consideration of this request, which is consistent with the financial stewardship goal in King County’s Strategic Plan. If you have questions regarding this legislation, please call Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff 

  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

   Services (DES)


Christie True, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks

Ken Guy, Director, Finance and Business Operations Division, DES
